

Primary Care Legislative Trends

2022

Table of Contents

Ac	knowledgments	3
Int	troduction	4
ı.	Paying for the Care Communities Need	5
	Directly Increasing Investment in Primary Care6	
	Existing Policies	6
	2022 Trend: Primary Care Investment	6
	Increasing Access to Medicaid Through Increased Reimbursement8	
	Existing Policies	8
	2022 Trends: Medicaid Parity	8
II.	Creating Comprehensive Primary Care Through Integration	9
	Integrating Behavioral Health and Primary Care9	
	Existing Policies	9
	2022 Trends: Enhanced Care Coordination and Referral Services	10
	Expanding Access to Postpartum Coverage and Services	
	Existing Policies	10
	2022 Trends: Extending Medicaid Postpartum Coverage	11
	2022 Trends: Expanding Postpartum Medicaid Benefits	12
	Training PCPs to Better Serve Vulnerable Communities12	
	Existing Policies	12
III.	Telehealth as a Tool to Expand Access to Primary Care	13
	Lifting Restrictions and Allowing Reimbursement to Increase Access to Telehealth Services 13	
	Existing Policies	13
	2022 Trends: Reducing Barriers to Telehealth	14
IV.	Strengthening the Primary Care Workforce	15
	Recruitment of Medical Students into Primary Care15	
	Existing Policies	15
	2022 Trends: Loan and Scholarship Repayment Programs	16
	2022 Trends: Education/Mentorship Programs	17
	Retention of Current Primary Care Providers17	
	Existing Policies	17
	2022 Trends: Provider Tax Deductions	17
Γ	nclusion	18

Acknowledgments

This report was written by Jordan Goldberg, Director of Policy; Savannah Henry, Legal Intern; Jennifer Lyons, Special Projects Coordinator; and Alexis Simonetti, Health Data Analyst. Staff of PCDC, including Louise Cohen, CEO; Dr. Cynthia Summers, Managing Director of Strategy and Public Affairs; and Hannah Huntt, Director of Communication, contributed to and edited this report.

Introduction

Primary care is a cornerstone of vibrant, thriving communities and helps keep families healthy, children ready to learn, and adults able to pursue education and participate in the workforce.¹

Primary care is also the only part of the health system that has been proven to lengthen lives and reduce inequities at the population level while reducing overall health care costs.² Regular access to primary care is consistently associated with positive health outcomes, including reduced severe chronic conditions, fewer hospitalizations, fewer emergency department visits, and fewer surgeries.³

Despite primary care's proven role in improving population health, increasing health equity, and reducing costs, primary care is underfunded and undervalued across the country. The complex nature of the United States health system often obscures the value of primary care, making it harder for policymakers and stakeholders to find policy options to create a strong, primary care-centric health system that could address many of our nation's most difficult health care crises.

The impact of inadequate investment in primary care became even more visible during the COVID-19 pandemic, when communities that lacked adequate access to primary care before the pandemic suffered higher rates of COVID infections and COVID-related mortality and morbidity.⁴

Regular access to primary care is consistently associated with positive health outcomes, including reduced severe chronic conditions, fewer hospital visits, fewer emergency department visits, and fewer surgeries.

The first and most critical step towards establishing a stronger health system built on a foundation of primary care is to rebalance health care spending towards primary care. Spending on primary care should be sustainable and support comprehensive, team-based care, meaning providers must be paid prospectively, rather than continuing the traditional "fee for service" payment structure based on paying for individual patient encounters. There are also many specific policy actions that would improve access, quality, and cost that can be taken by state policymakers.

This report reviewed policy proposals in four major primary care areas:

- Investing in primary care infrastructure and services
- Expanding access to primary care, including through increased insurance coverage and expanding access to telehealth
- Facilitating the availability of comprehensive, integrated primary care through advanced payment models, incentives, and training
- Supporting and growing a responsive, culturally competent primary care workforce

This report, PCDC's first on state legislative trends in primary care, focuses on the role of state legislators and governors in strengthening and supporting quality primary care through legislation, and provides a snapshot of some of the major primary care policy trends considered in state legislatures in 2022. PCDC reviewed state legislative efforts on primary care to see what progress is being made at the state level.⁶ Our research demonstrates that state lawmakers across the country are beginning to understand the value of primary care and are putting forward policy solutions to achieve better access to high-quality primary care for their communities.

Specifically, this report provides an overview of general trends in primary care policy that were considered or moved in 2022, highlighting one or two specific bills on each topic, and should not be viewed as an endorsement of any particular policies. PCDC encourages state lawmakers and advocates to review these 2022 legislative trends and consider which policies might be most effective in addressing their states' needs.

I. Paying for the Care Communities Need

Deliberately investing in primary care is one of the most effective ways to save lives, improve individual and community health, and move toward health equity. In the United States, primary care accounts for approximately 35% of all health care visits each year — yet only about five to seven percent of all health care expenditures are for primary care services, even though primary care is critical to keeping people healthy and preventing them from needing more expensive and acute care.⁷

In contrast, other similarly situated countries spend as much as 12-14% on primary care as a proportion of Addressing underinvestment in primary care requires systemic change, including:

Improved ways to pay for care delivery

Higher reimbursement for primary care

Investing in primary care infrastructure

Investing in the workforce and pipeline

¹ Note that this report is not an exhaustive list of every primary-care related piece of legislation proposed or moved in 2022. Many other individual pieces of legislation touched on or would have impacted primary care in some way, but were not included due to the scope of this report.

their total health care spending.⁸ The lack of adequate funding for primary care impacts both patients and providers, and leads to inadequate access, low-quality care, poor health outcomes, and an overburdened and burnt-out workforce that loses experienced professionals and has trouble attracting new ones.⁹ The harms of underinvestment in primary care are not felt equally across populations but instead hit hardest in communities already suffering from other health and social inequities.

This section focuses on two specific ways state lawmakers considered addressing these connected problems of underinvestment and inequity in 2022: Investing in primary care as a whole and increasing Medicaid reimbursement rates by bringing them up to Medicare levels.

Directly Increasing Investment in Primary Care

Existing Policies

The lack of investment in primary care is one of the core problems affecting access to quality primary care in the United States ¹⁰ – and for more than a decade, state policymakers have been trying different strategies to increase investment in a meaningful and sustainable way. By January 2022, at least 10 states had already initiated efforts to begin measuring and reporting their primary care spending with the goal of increasing the proportion of that spending over time. ¹¹ Several states acted through state agency regulation to establish studies or otherwise require increased investment in primary care, as in Rhode Island ¹² and Utah, ¹³ while Oregon, Delaware, Colorado, Maine, Vermont, and West Virginia ¹⁴ began their efforts to drive more investment in primary care with legislation, and Washington State did so through a budget item. In Connecticut and Pennsylvania, two of the most recent states to initiate efforts, the governors issued executive orders to require the development of primary care spending targets. ¹⁵

Some states started with a study, task force, or commission to measure spending and make recommendations, whereas other states simply mandated increased spending by insurers.

2022 Trend: Primary Care Investment

In 2022, eight additional states considered primary care investment legislation, often looking to the examples set by the states that have already started down this road.

At least five states fully enacted primary care investment legislation:

- Nebraska Legislative Bill 863 created a Council with gubernatorial appointees to assess primary care spending in the state and make recommendations to the legislature and governor regarding increasing access to and spending on primary care.
- In Connecticut (House Bill 5506), Maryland (Senate Bill 734), Utah (House Bill 210), and Washington State (Senate Bill 5589), an already established governmental entity (a

66

Senate Bill 734... requires the establishment of a multi-stakeholder workgroup to analyze primary care investments.... Recommendations from this workgroup will identify the funding needed to make whole-person, team-based primary care a reality across the state.

- Committee, Commission, or Office) was newly tasked with studying primary care or setting up a new workgroup to explore primary care spending.
- Vermont enacted legislation, Senate Bill 285, which directs several state-level Commissions to
 work with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to adopt new multi-payer
 alternative payment methodologies across the health system and includes a requirement that
 the Director of Health Care Reform must consider "strategies and investments to strengthen
 access to ... primary care."

In addition, several states considered but have not yet fully enacted similar legislation.

Both houses of the New York legislature passed Assembly Bill 7230B/Senate Bill 6534C, which
would have established a stakeholder-government primary care commission to assess primary
care spending and make recommendations to increase investment, but New York Governor
Kathy Hochul vetoed the legislation.



It is critical that we properly invest in primary care, not only because it is our first line of defense when it comes to health but also because it can significantly improve health outcomes and indicators, which our state desperately needs.



New York State Senate Health Committee Chair Gustavo Rivera

Massachusetts Senate Bill 2774, entitled "An Act Investing in the Future of Our Health," was
put forward by Governor Charlie Baker. Proposed first in 2019 and revised in 2022,
incorporating experiences during the COVID-19 pandemic, the legislation envisions a
wholesale approach to increasing investment in and access to quality primary care, with
specific spending targets and ongoing data collection and research.



Governor Baker said the current health care system "rewards those providers that invest in technology and transactional specialty services at the expense of those who choose to invest in primary care, geriatrics, addiction services and behavioral health" and that he is proposing reforms "designed to address the underlying changes the system faces."



• In Vermont, Senate Bill 244, introduced but not moved, would have addressed multiple issues, including requiring most health insurers to increase their primary care spending at least one percent per year until it reaches 12% of total spending, asking the federal government to increase reimbursement for primary care in Medicare, and requiring the state to reimburse Medicaid at the same level as Medicare.

Increasing Access to Medicaid Through Increased Reimbursement

Existing Policies

Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) are joint federal-state programs, regulated at both the federal and state levels, that offer health insurance coverage for lower-income Americans. Almost 90 million Americans, about 20% of the population, are covered through Medicaid and the CHIP.¹⁶ In 2010, the Affordable Care Act (ACA) allowed states to expand Medicaid coverage to a larger percentage of the population, leading to increased access in 38 states and the District of Columbia.¹⁷ Twelve years later, research shows that expanding Medicaid coverage has led to "better access to health care[;] better health outcomes, including fewer premature deaths[; and] more financial security and opportunities for economic mobility."¹⁸

However, Medicaid-insured individuals often struggle to find providers who will take their insurance, leading to delayed care and other adverse health outcomes. A critical factor in providers unwillingness to accept Medicaid is that Medicaid reimburses providers at far lower rates than other insurance programs, including both private plans and Medicare plans. In improve access for Medicaid patients, state legislatures have looked specifically at how to ensure that providers are compensated similarly for caring for Medicaid patients as other patients.

To address the lack of Medicaid providers and the challenges in providing care without sufficient reimbursement, the ACA contained a temporary provision that mandated parity between Medicaid and Medicare reimbursement specifically for primary care providers, but only for 2013 and 2014. Following the expiration of this mandate in 2014, a few states implemented policies to continue Medicaid parity within their jurisdictions. As of 2019, Medicaid parity status across the country varied drastically by state.

Only five states had achieved close to full parity; 16 states reimbursed Medicaid services at rates somewhere between 75-99% of Medicare rates; 22 states reimbursed between 50-74%; and six states reimbursed Medicaid at less than 50% of Medicare.²²

2022 Trends: Medicaid Parity

In 2022, at least two states enacted laws to increase Medicaid funding closer to Medicare parity:

- Vermont enacted a new Medicaid parity law, Senate Bill 285, which expresses legislative
 intent to reimburse Medicaid participating providers at 100% of the Medicare reimbursement
 rate, prioritizing primary care providers in the first year. The bill requires the Department of
 Vermont Health Access to either provide Medicaid parity for primary care services in its
 FY2024 budget or to inform the legislature what level of additional appropriation would be
 required to achieve full reimbursement parity for primary care services.
- In Virginia, the state budget included an increase for both Medicaid and CHIP to 80% of Medicare reimbursement, specifically for physician primary care services.

Several other states considered but did not pass legislation to establish Medicaid parity:

• In New Jersey, a bill was introduced that would have established Medicaid parity for both primary care and mental health services (Senate Bill 2792).

 In Rhode Island, lawmakers considered Senate Bill 2073, which would have required Rhode Island Medicaid and any contracted managed care organizations (MCOs) to ensure that primary care reimbursement rates were not lower than 100% of the federal Medicare reimbursement rates.

II. Creating Comprehensive Primary Care Through Integration

High-quality, comprehensive primary care includes the full suite of physical and behavioral health services people need to live healthy, productive lives.²³

However, physical and behavioral health services are regulated, insured, and reimbursed in different ways, making it challenging for providers to give their patients integrated access to the full range of services at one site at one time and to coordinate their patients' needs. Lack of coordination and integration contribute to health inequity and poor health outcomes.²⁴ Integrated care models, especially those that pay for holistic care and integrated care teams, are essential to ensuring access to health care services that treat the whole person.²⁵

This section focuses on three ways in which state lawmakers this year encouraged high-quality primary care integration: Facilitating the integration of behavioral health care into primary care, expanding access to postpartum care, and ensuring that all types of providers are equipped with the knowledge and skills necessary to treat diverse patient populations.

Integrating Behavioral Health and Primary Care

Existing Policies

In 2013, the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) - Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) Center for Integrated Health Solutions released a continuum of five potential policy approaches to implement and achieve behavioral and physical health integration. ²⁶ Many states have adopted one or more of the policies recommended by SAMHSA-HRSA. First, many states have required some form of universal screening for behavioral health issues as a part of primary care visits. ²⁷ Second, some states implemented policies to facilitate a warm handoff between physical and behavioral health care providers by reimbursing the work of navigators, including Social Workers, RNs, and peer specialists. ²⁸ Third, states have attempted to make it easier for individuals to access behavioral health through policies encouraging the co-location of and collaboration between physical and behavioral practices. ²⁹ Finally, states have used Health Homes as a means of ensuring that Medicaid Beneficiaries receive coordinated and comprehensive care that includes both physical and behavioral health services. ³⁰

2022 Trends: Behavioral Health Integration Grants

In 2022, at least two states passed legislation to design grant programs to fund integration initiatives statewide.

Colorado enacted House Bill 1302, establishing the Primary Care and Behavioral Health
Statewide Integration grant program, which will provide primary care clinics with grants to
implement a wide range of integration initiatives with behavioral health specialists focusing
on adult and pediatric populations.

• In Washington State, the FY23 Enacted Budget, Senate Bill 5693, appropriated \$2,000,000 of the general fund for the creation of one-time grants for eligible primary care clinics to establish behavioral health integration for children and adolescents through team-based care, universal screenings, and collaborating with community partners.

2022 Trends: Enhanced Care Coordination and Referral Services



Sen. Derek Slap, a West Hartford Democrat, referring to this and two other bills that passed as a package:

Our children have been suffering for a long, long time, and we've been failing. ... I think [these bills are] going to shine some light on our children ... give them some hope. It's the most important thing we're going to do this legislative session.



State policymakers also considered ways to create enhanced care coordination processes and referral services.

- Connecticut enacted House Bill 5001 that establishes a new regional mental and behavioral health consultation and care coordination program for PCPs who have pediatric patients. The program will provide PCPs with timely access to a consultation team (including a child psychiatrist, social worker, and care coordinator), patient care coordination, transitional services for mental or behavioral health care, and further training and education for providers.
- Multiple bills were introduced, though not passed, in Minnesota (House File 4579 and Senate File 4355), which focused on multidisciplinary care teams and enhanced referral services for substance abuse disorder (SUD) patients and pediatric mental health patients.

Expanding Access to Postpartum Coverage and Services

Existing Policies

For many years, the United States has had by far the highest rates of maternal mortality compared to other developed nations, with over 23 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2020.³¹ Recent research confirmed what primary care providers have long understood -- that more than 80% of those deaths are preventable if only the pregnant individuals had received appropriate health care.³²

As with many health care outcomes, Black women and other women of color are more likely to suffer, with Black women three times more likely to die from a pregnancy-related cause than White women, ³³ and 93% of maternal deaths among American Indian and Alaska Native women found to be preventable. ³⁴ It is clear that this disparity stems largely from a lack of access to high-quality preventative and prenatal care, including high-quality primary care, for many women, especially those in low-income, underserved, and disinvested communities, as well as communities of color. ³⁵

In recent years, lawmakers in many states have acknowledged the severity of this problem and considered the best way to address it, often creating Maternal Mortality Task Forces or Commissions as a first step toward understanding the problem and identifying potential solutions.³⁶ In states that have attempted to take further steps, the focus has largely been on the post-partum period. Inconsistent health coverage or inaccessible providers can leave postpartum women unable to access the full range of necessary postpartum services in the critical year after birth.³⁷ Although primary care is rarely named in public conversations about maternal mortality, virtually all post-partum care after six or 12 weeks is part of primary care.³⁸ In fact, over the last several years, the American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology has adopted an approach to postpartum care that emphasizes transitioning a post-partum patient to primary care as part of the 12-week post-partum OBGYN visit.

Because Medicaid finances an estimated 42% of annual U.S. births, many of the policies addressing maternal health have focused on either extending Medicaid coverage for a longer duration of time postpartum or expanding Medicaid benefits to cover maternal health services that are not traditionally covered or not currently federally required. Both of these strategies intend to ensure that expectant and new mothers stay insured and have access to high-quality health services during the postpartum period. Federal law already requires state Medicaid policy to keep postpartum women enrolled in Medicaid for at least 60 days postpartum, but a number of states have expanded that requirement (through both legislation and Medicaid 1115 waivers) to anywhere between 6 and 12 months postpartum. Further, states have added new covered services, including free-standing birth clinics, SUD services, mental health services, and home visiting services.

2022 Trends: Extending Medicaid Postpartum Coverage

At least five states enacted legislation or adopted budget language that extends Medicaid postpartum coverage beyond the federal 60-day requirement.

Kansas (Senate Bill 267), New York (Senate Bill 8006C/Assembly Bill 9006), New Mexico
(House Bill 2), and Utah (House Bill 3) included an extension of Medicaid postpartum coverage
to 12 months in their respective state budgets.



Governor Kelly called the postpartum coverage "a huge victory for Kansas families."



- Maine enacted Legislative Document 1781, which extends postpartum MaineCare coverage to
 12 months post-birth as long as permitted under federal law.
- Oregon enacted House Bill 5202, which appropriates sufficient resources to provide postpartum coverage through Medicaid for 12 months.
- Georgia enacted Senate Bill 338, which requires the Department of Community Health to submit a Medicaid State Plan Amendment or 1115 waiver to CMS to extend Medicaid postpartum coverage for a full year after the birth.

Similar legislation was considered, although did not pass, in Arizona (Senate Bill 1272), Hawaii (Senate Bill 2634), Kentucky (House Bill 174), and New Hampshire (Senate Bill 407).

2022 Trends: Expanding Postpartum Medicaid Benefits

Many states considered legislation to expand postpartum Medicaid benefits to cover services that were not previously covered and not federally required.

- Oregon enacted Senate Bill 1555, which establishes a voluntary statewide newborn nurse home visiting program to support healthy child development and strengthen families in the postpartum period.
- An almost identical bill, Assembly Bill 9140, was introduced in New York but did not pass.

Other policies focused on including services that address maternal mental health and/or substance use disorders (SUD).

- Louisiana enacted HB784, providing resources to build awareness and expand screening and treatment for mental health and SUD for pregnant and postpartum patients.
- Ambitious bills regarding postpartum mental health and SUD services were also introduced in several states, including Rhode Island (House Bill 7341), New York (Senate Bill 8233), and Massachusetts (House Bill 4741), but did not pass this session.

Training PCPs to Better Serve Vulnerable Communities

Existing Policies

Training primary care providers to be culturally competent and thus better serve their patient population is critical to achieving health equity. Since the early 2000s, states have enacted a wide variety of requirements – for example, New Jersey requires a clearly defined course of cultural competency training as a condition of licensure and re-licensure for many health professionals, ³⁹ while many other states simply encourage training. There is strong federal support for these types of state policies, with the federal Office of Minority Health offering cultural competence training resources and publishing national standards that can be implemented at the state level in a variety of ways. ⁴⁰

2022 Trend: Training and Continued Education

Several states considered legislation intended to equip practitioners with the information and skills needed to better serve vulnerable patients.

- Colorado enacted House Bill 1267, which created the Culturally Relevant and Affirming Health Care Training Grant program to provide funds for nonprofit entities and statewide associations of health care providers to develop new cultural competency training programs that will benefit priority populations.
- California enacted Senate Bill 923, which mandates annual cultural competency training specifically regarding gender inclusivity for most health insurance plan staff, requires tracking and reporting of complaints related to trans-inclusive health care, and encourages inclusive

- care from providers by mandating the creation of continuing medical education curriculum focusing on gender inclusivity.
- Louisiana enacted House Concurrent Resolution 44, establishing the Health Disparities in Rural Areas Taskforce, which will identify key drivers of rural health disparities, study practical solutions for reducing health care provider shortages in rural communities, and develop proposals for health care workforce training initiatives that promote diversity in the profession.

Similar legislation was introduced but not passed in Nebraska, where Legislative Bill 885 would have mandated annual training on implicit biases for a wide range of credentialed health care professionals.

III. Telehealth as a Tool to Expand Access to Primary Care

Telehealth, or telemedicine, includes real-time communication between health care practitioners and patients via video teleconference, telephone, or a home health monitoring device, allowing providers to provide remote care to patients that is comparable to care provided in person. ⁴¹ Before the COVID-19 pandemic, telehealth utilization had been steadily growing, with many providers recognizing its value in increasing access and visit efficiency. ⁴² The pandemic expanded the use of telemedicine for primary care delivery dramatically, with a 95% growth in primary care physicians across the United States reporting use of telehealth at least occasionally. ⁴³

Telehealth has a particularly significant role in addressing access gaps in rural areas. While almost 20% of Americans reside in rural areas, less than 10% of physicians practiced in rural communities in 2022. ⁴⁴ The prolonged disproportionate access to care in rural areas has contributed to the fact that those living in rural areas are more likely than urban residents to die prematurely from the five leading causes of death in the U.S. ⁴⁵ The pandemic only exacerbated these existing health disparities and barriers to care, increasing the health burden in rural areas.

This section highlights how state legislators have addressed increased reliance on telemedicine in response to the pandemic and its potential to serve the needs of rural populations by improving access to telehealth, reducing restrictions, and reimbursing providers for providing telehealth services.

Lifting Restrictions and Allowing Reimbursement to Increase Access to Telehealth Services Existing Policies

In the years approaching the COVID-19 pandemic, as telehealth emerged as an effective alternative to in-person consultations, many states enacted telehealth laws, largely governing the permissible uses of telehealth within their states. Even before the start of the pandemic in 2020, at least 43 states and the District of Columbia mandated insurance coverage for telehealth, requiring insurers that provided coverage for in-person services to also provide telehealth coverage for many of the same services. However, utilization was low and very few states required payment parity, which would mean reimbursing providers for telehealth visits at the same rates as in-person visits. To Some states also had fairly restrictive telehealth regulations, governing when and how telehealth could be practiced within the state and often limiting its use to specialists or for patients in rural areas.

Since 2020, much of the enacted legislation at the state level expanded the definitions of telemedicine under the COVID-19 state of emergency or in response to the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act. ⁴⁹ Some of these expansions included cross-state licensing, preventing the denial of coverage for services provided through telemedicine, removing geographic restrictions based on rural designations or mileage requirements, and removing the requirement for a first in-person visit, and allowing a patient's home to be the originating site. ³⁸

Additionally, at least 37 states enacted legislation to make at least some of their COVID-19 related changes permanent, and at least three states (including California, Idaho, and Ohio) took non-legislative action to do the same. ⁵⁰ These non-legislative measures expanded telehealth capabilities through Governor executive orders, state Medicaid agencies, and licensing boards.

2022 Trends: Reducing Barriers to Telehealth

Lawmakers in many states considered legislation to revise and broaden their telehealth laws.

Virginia included in its budget both funding for a broad Primary Care Task Force, which has
existed for several years without state funding, and a request that the Task Force prioritize
policies that would promote telehealth innovations across the state. It also enacted House Bill
81, requiring the State Board of Health to regularly update the existing Statewide Telehealth
Plan to reflect changing technologies and medical standards.

Other states considered but did not pass legislation:

- A bill was introduced in Alaska to allow licensed out-of-state providers to provide telemedicine services in the state (Senate Bill 175/House Bill 265).
- A telehealth expansion bill, Senate Bill 1135, was introduced in Michigan which would have increased the types of allowable locations for patients and providers during a telehealth visit as well as required insurance coverage for these visits under the state's Healthy Michigan program.
- In Vermont, Senate Bill 244 was introduced and would have required insurers to reimburse primary care providers for telehealth visits at the same rate as in-person visits.

At least two states focused their telehealth expansion efforts on rural health, aiming to address health inequities for historically underserved rural populations.

- Hawaii enacted Senate Bill 2624, establishing funding for rural health care programs that
 leverage telemedicine for service delivery. To be eligible for funding, these programs must
 provide support for medical residents at project sites in medically underserved areas,
 including rural areas, use telehealth as a primary means of health care delivery, and include at
 least one FQHC or rural health clinic at each project site.
- Louisiana enacted House CR 44, establishing a Health Disparities in Rural Areas Task Force, to promote greater access to care for rural residents through telemedicine service delivery.

IV. Strengthening the Primary Care Workforce

If primary care is to fulfill its role as the foundation of an equitable health system, primary care providers and their teams must be supported, the pipeline into primary care must be robust, and experienced primary care health care professionals must be encouraged to stay in the field and train those coming into it.

Unfortunately, rather than growing to meet the expanding need for care, the primary care workforce is currently unable to even meet current demand for care, largely due to physician shortages in the field. This shortage is expected to grow worse in future years – the American Association of Medical Colleges has estimated that by 2033, there will be a primary care workforce shortage ranging from 21,400 to 55,200 providers. ⁵¹ This shortage of PCPs will have a devastating impact on rural and underserved communities.

The lack of a sufficient primary care workforce has many causes, including lower salary ranges for primary care physicians than specialists, high medical school debt, burnout, and the mis-match between where primary care providers are currently located and where the need is greatest. ⁵² This section focuses on ways in which state lawmakers have attempted to strengthen the primary care workforce, through efforts to recruit medical students into primary care and to retain the primary care physicians already practicing in the field.

Recruitment of Medical Students into Primary Care

Existing Policies

Following the passage of the ACA, many states focused on incentivizing and expanding primary care through workforce strategies. A number of states created state-level loan repayment programs for a variety of primary-care professionals, education initiatives aimed at exposing public school students to primary care careers, and policies to increase the number of primary care residency slots.⁵³

According to the American Association of Medical Colleges, there are 37 state-specific programs aimed at reducing the debt-to-income ratio for medical professionals.⁵⁴

These programs vary by dollars awarded and service commitments. For example, in New York, the Doctors Across New York (DANY) program offers loan repayment assistance of up to \$120,000 for physicians who serve for at least three years in underserved areas in specialties including primary care. In Georgia, through the Physicians for Rural Areas Assistance Program under the Physicians, Dentists, Physician Assistants, and Advanced Practice Registered Nurses for Rural Areas, licensed physicians can be awarded a maximum of \$100,000 in student loan repayment in exchange for providing direct patient care in underserved, rural counties. 56

Similarly, some states have also focused efforts on expanding the number of family medicine residency programs. In Wisconsin, for nearly a decade, the state has directed millions of dollars in general revenue toward increasing family medicine residency slots.⁵⁷

Although some of these state-level recruitment and incentive programs have ended, a number of loan repayment, forgiveness, and scholarship programs still exist.

2022 Trends: Loan and Scholarship Repayment Programs

At least 11 states considered legislation to create or expand a loan or scholarship repayment program for medical professionals.

States approached these programs differently, with some aiming to recruit professionals to work in certain geographic areas and others attempting to recruit professionals to work with vulnerable patients or to work specifically in primary care.

 Hawaii enacted Senate Bill 2597, which appropriates \$500,000 toward the Hawaii State Loan Repayment Program for health care professionals that agree to work in a federally designated health professional shortage area.



This bill...supports recruitment and retention of a health care workforce that better reflects, represents, and understands the patients that they are serving and community-based providers that serve a high proportion of Medicaid and uninsured patients.

Senator Mattie Hunter (D-Chicago)

- Illinois enacted House Bill 4645, establishing the Equity and Representation in Health Care
 Workforce Repayment and Scholarship program, which will offer loan repayment and
 scholarship funds to eligible professionals (including, but not limited to, physicians, nurses,
 and PAs) who agree to see and treat all patients at a medical facility regardless of the patient's
 ability to pay for services. This program will also emphasize workforce diversity, prioritizing
 applicants from a race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity, or disability
 status underrepresented in the health care sector.
- New York created a new loan repayment program specifically for nurses working in medically underserved areas for at least three years, including those working in primary care, adopted as part of the annual budget, Assembly Bill 9007/Senate Bill 8007.

A number of states considered but did not pass loan repayment or scholarship for medical professional legislation.

- The Washington DC City Council considered Bill 943, which would have established the High-Need Healthcare Career Scholarship and Supports Program to help cover costs associated with education, training, and examinations for students who commit to serving in a high-need area of health care, such as primary care or mental health, in Washington, DC for at least two years following their licensure, certification, or registration as a health care worker.
- Other states considered similar legislation, including Connecticut (Senate Bill 449), Indiana (House Bill1088), Maryland (Senate Bill 716), Minnesota (Senate File 4014), Missouri (House Bill 2881), New Mexico (Senate Bill 23), North Carolina (House Bill 1090) and Vermont (House Bill 703).

2022 Trends: Education/Mentorship Programs

Several states considered legislation aimed at recruiting medical students and advanced nursing students into primary care by providing tax incentives to encourage practicing PCPs to act as preceptors for primary care-focused clinical rotations.

- Colorado passed House Bill 1005, which will more than double the number of preceptors
 eligible to take advantage of the state's Rural and Frontier Healthcare Preceptors Tax Credit
 Program. This program offers tax credits to practitioners who offer at least four weeks of
 mentorship, instruction, training, and supervision to health care professional students who
 are seeking a degree or certification in a primary health care-related field.
- Similar legislation was proposed but not enacted in other states. The Kentucky legislature
 considered, but did not pass, House Bill 718, which would have established a tax credit system
 for primary care preceptors who supervised primary care students in a health professional
 shortage area.

Other states considered but did not pass different approaches to provider recruitment. For example, in Louisiana, the proposed House Bill 226 would have created a program with education institutions to increase the number of students receiving high-quality education for primary care delivery.

Retention of Current Primary Care Providers

Existing Policies

Many states have adopted policies that establish financial incentives to keep experienced physicians in the primary care field, particularly in rural and other primary care shortage areas. States have pursued this goal in a variety of different ways, such as offering loan repayment or forgiveness to PCPs who commit to practicing in a rural or shortage area, state tax credits, or other financial incentives through community matching programs. Most recently, due to the high strain put on primary care providers during the COVID-19 pandemic, many states passed legislation intended to provide financial relief to health care professionals both to compensate for the hardship of the pandemic as well as to incentivize staying in the field. Federally, the CARES Act included the Provider Relief Fund, which provided funds to providers who enrolled in Medicare, Medicaid, and CHIP to recover lost revenue and unreimbursed costs due to the pandemic. In response to this federal legislation, most states have adopted related policies to support providers, particularly those that care for a disproportionate share of Medicaid patients, largely through non-legislative Medicaid policies such as Disaster-Relief State Plan Amendments, Home & Community Based Services waivers, and Medicaid 1115 waivers. Services waivers, and Medicaid 1115 waivers.

2022 Trends: Provider Tax Deductions

A few states considered legislation that would establish tax credit programs for practicing PCPs in primary care workforce shortage areas.

 Georgia enacted House Bill 1039, which establishes tax credits for physicians, NPs, PAs, and dentists who provide care to rural communities – counties with 65 or fewer people per square mile – for family practice, obstetrics and gynecology, pediatrics, internal medicine, or general surgery. Eligible health care professionals can earn up to \$5,000 per year in tax credits for a maximum of five years. At least three other states considered but did not pass similar legislation.

- In Missouri, House Bill 2133 would have established a tax credit of \$15,000 per year for PCPs and dentists practicing in rural Missouri counties of less than 25,000 inhabitants.
- In New Jersey, Assembly Bill 3910 would have established gross income tax deductions (totaling \$300,000 over five taxable years) for eligible physicians who work in family medicine, general internal medicine, general pediatrics or general obstetrics and gynecology.
- Similar legislation in New Mexico, Senate Bill 115, would have established a tax credit specifically for providers practicing in rural underserved areas.

Conclusion

In 2022, many state legislatures considered and enacted proposals to address the core challenges facing primary care by investing more in primary care, expanding access, facilitating care integration, and shoring up the shrinking and insufficient primary care workforce.

The growing list of states focused on investing more in primary care shows that state-level health policy can be ambitious and focused on systemic change. At the same time, the incremental changes proposed in states on integrated care, telehealth and workforce could all contribute to a more primary care-centric health system – as long as the system is funded to provide the foundational primary care every person needs.

In 2023, PCDC strongly encourages state lawmakers across the country to continue to adopt and strengthen policies to ensure that primary care can fulfill its potential to support healthy, thriving, equitable communities now, in the next health crisis, and into the future.

¹ Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Access to Primary Care, https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/social-determinants-health/interventions-resources/access-to-primary (last visited January 31, 2022).

² Sanjay Basu, et al., *Association of Primary Care Physician Supply With Population Mortality in the United States*, 2005-2015, 179 JAMA Intern.Med. 506 (2019), *available at* https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6450307/; Barbara

Starfield, Leiyu Shi, & James Macinko, *Contribution of Primary Care to Health Systems and Health*, 83 Milbank Q. 457 (2005), *available at* https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2690145/; Barbara Starfield, *Primary care: an increasingly important contributor to effectiveness, equity, and efficiency of health services*. SESPAS report 2012, 26 INFORME SESPAS 20 (2012), *available at* https://www.gacetasanitaria.org/en-primary-care-an-increasingly-important-articulo-S0213911111003876; Dartmouth Atlas Project, The Care of Patients With Severe Chronic Disease: An Online Report on the Medicare Program, 2006, *available at*

https://data.dartmouthatlas.org/downloads/atlases/2006 Chronic Care Atlas.pdf; Robert M. Politzer, Jean Yoon, Leiyu Shi, et al., Inequality in America: The Contribution of Health Centers in Reducing and Eliminating Disparities in Access to Care 58 Med. Care & Research Rev. 234 (2001)

- ³ Leiyu Shi, *The Impact of Primary Care: A Focused Review*, Scientifica (Cairo), December 31, 2012, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3820521/; see also Steven J. Kravet et al., *Health Care Utilization and the Proportion of Primary Care Physicians*, 121 Am. J. Med. 142 (2007), abstract available at https://www.amjmed.com/article/S0002-9343(07)01088-1/fulltext.
- ⁴ Primary Care Development Corporation, *The intersection of COVID-19 and chronic disease in New York City: underscores the immediate need to strengthen primary care systems to avoid deepening health disparities*, Points On Care Series, May 2020, https://www.pcdc.org/wp-content/uploads/Points-on-Care Issue-3-COVID- FINAL.pdf.
- ⁵ Ann Lockner, *INSIGHT: The Healthcare Industry's Shift from Fee-for-Service to Value-Based Reimbursement*, Bloomberg Law, Sept. 26, 2018, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/insight-the-healthcare-industrys-shift-from-fee-for-service-to-value-based-reimbursement(last visited January 3, 2023).
- ⁶ Notably, a number of the ways state policymakers can advance primary care are through federal-state programs, such as Medicaid 1115 waivers and State Plan Amendments, both regulatory changes adopted through an agreement with the federal agency the Center for Medicare and Medicaid services. However, this report focuses only on policy changes that can be and are made through legislation.
- ⁷ National Academy of Science, Engineering and Medicine, *Implementing High-Quality Primary Care*Rebuilding the Foundation of Health Care, Chapter 3 (2021), available at https://www.nap.edu/read/25983/chapter/3;
 Patient Centered Primary Care Collaborative, *Investing in Primary Care: A State Level Analysis*, July 2019, available at https://www.pcpcc.org/sites/default/files/resources/pcmh_evidence_report_2019_0.pdf.
- ⁸ The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, *Realising the Full Potential of Primary Health Care*, Policy Brief, 2019, *available at* https://www.oecd.org/health/health-systems/OECD-Policy-Brief-Primary-Health-Care-May-2019.pdf.
- ⁹ See Kriti Prasad et al., Prevalence and correlates of stress and burnout among U.S. healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic: A national cross-sectional survey study, 35 E. Clinical Med. 100879 (2021), available at https://www.thelancet.com/journals/eclinm/article/PIIS2589-5370(21)00159-0/fulltext.
- ¹⁰ National Academy of Science, Engineering and Medicine, *Implementing High-Quality Primary Care Rebuilding the Foundation of Health Care* (2021), available at https://www.nap.edu/read/25983/.
- ¹¹ Patient Centered Primary Care Collaborative, *supra* note 7.
- ¹² Office of the Health Insurance Commissioner, The Affordability Standards: A Summary, October 2012, available at http://www.ohic.ri.gov/documents/Affordability-Standards-Summary-AfStan-Oct-2012.pdf.
- ¹³ Utah Office of Health Care Statistics, *Utah Primary Care Spend Calculation Project: A Report for the Utah Academy of Family Physicians*, 2021, available at
- $\frac{https://www.pcpcc.org/sites/default/files/resources/Utah\%20Primary\%20Care\%20Spend\%20Report\%20\%282021\%29.pd}{\underline{f}.}$
- ¹⁴ S.B. 231, 78th Leg. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Or. 2015), available at

https://olis.oregonlegislature.gov/liz/2015R1/Downloads/MeasureDocument/SB231/A-Engrossed; S.B. 227, 149th Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (De. 2018), available at

https://legis.delaware.gov/json/BillDetail/GenerateHtmlDocumentEngrossment?engrossmentId=13200&docTypeId=6; H.B 19-1233, 2019 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Co. 2019), available at

http://www.leg.colorado.gov/sites/default/files/2019a 1233 signed.pdf; S.P. 0421, 2019 Leg., 129th Sess. (Me. 2019, available at https://legislature.maine.gov/legis/bills/bills_129th/billtexts/SP042101.asp; S. 53 (Act 17), 2019 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Vt. 2019), available at

https://legislature.vermont.gov/Documents/2020/Docs/ACTS/ACT017/ACT017%20As%20Enacted.pdf; CS for S.B. 641, 2019 Leg., Reg. Sess. (Wv. 2019), available at

- http://www.wvlegislature.gov/Bill_Text_HTML/2019_SESSIONS/RS/signed_bills/senate/SB641%20SUB1%20ENR_signed.pdf
- ¹⁵ Governor of Pennsylvania, Exec. Order No. 5 (2020), *available at* https://www.oa.pa.gov/Policies/eo/Documents/2020-05.pdf; Governor of Connecticut, Exec. Order No. 5 (2020), *available at* https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/Office-of-the-Governor/Executive-Orders/Lamont-Executive-Orders/Executive-Order-No-
- 5.pdf?la=en#:~:text=1.,health%20care%20cost%20growth%20benchmarks.
- ¹⁶ Medicaid.gov, August 2022 Medicaid & CHIP Enrollment Data Highlights,
- https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/medicaid-and-chip-enrollment-data/report-highlights/index.html (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ¹⁷ Kaiser Family Foundation, Status of State Medicaid Expansion Decisions: Interactive Map, Updated Nov. 9, 2022, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/ (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ¹⁸ Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, The Far-Reaching Benefits of the Affordable Care Act's Medicaid Expansion, https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/chart-book-the-far-reaching-benefits-of-the-affordable-care-acts-medicaid-expansion (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ¹⁹ Kayla Holgash & Martha Heberlein, *Physician Acceptance Of New Medicaid Patients: What Matters And What Doesn't,* Health Affairs Forefront, April 10, 2019, *available at*
- https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20190401.678690/full/; Dylan Scott, *Medicaid is a hassle for doctors. That's hurting patients.*, Vox, June 7, 2021, https://www.vox.com/2021/6/7/22522479/medicaid-health-insurance-doctors-billing-research.
- ²⁰ Kayla Holgash & Martha Heberlein, *Physician Acceptance Of New Medicaid Patients: What Matters And What Doesn't*, Health Affairs Forefront, April 10, 2019, *available at*
- https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20190401.678690/full/; ("Prior research has documented a number of factors affecting physician decisions to participate in Medicaid, including payment levels, Medicaid expansion, and use of managed care. Among these, low fees—relative to those of other payers—have been consistently shown to be most important to providers.").
- ²¹ Health Policy Brief: Medicaid Primary Care Parity, Health Affairs (May, 2015), healthpolicybrief 137.pdf (healthaffairs.org)
- ²² Stephen Zuckerman, Laura Skopec, and Joshua Aarons, *Medicaid Physician Fees Remained Substantially Below Fees Paid By Medicare In 2019*, Urban Institute (February 2021), https://www.urban.org/research/publication/medicaid-physician-fees-remained-substantially-below-fees-paid-medicare-2019
- ²³ See e.g., Jessica Beaman & Dean Schillinger, Responding to Evolving Abortion Regulations The Critical Role of Primary Care, 380 N. Eng. J. Med. e30(1) (2019), available
- at https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1903572; Sarina Schrager, Integrating Behavioral Health Into Primary Care, 28 Fam. Pract Manag. 3 (2021), available at https://www.aafp.org/pubs/fpm/issues/2021/0500/p3.html.
- ²⁴ Bishnu Bahadur Thapa, Barton Laws, & Omar Galárraga, Evaluating the impact of integrated behavioral health intervention, 100 Medicine 34 (2021), *available at* https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8389970/#R6.
- ²⁵ Commonwealth Foundation, Integrating Primary Care and Behavioral Health to Address the Behavioral Health Crisis, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2022/sep/integrating-primary-care-behavioral-health-address-crisis (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ²⁶ Primary Care Collaborative, A Standard Framework for Levels of Integrated Healthcare https://www.pcpcc.org/resource/standard-framework-levels-integrated-healthcare (last visited January 3, 2023) (contains SAMHSA-HRSA 2013 Framework for Levels of Integrated Healthcare).
- ²⁷ National Conference of State Legislatures, Issue Brief, Increasing Access to Health Care Services, July 2022, https://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/Documents/Health/BHPolicySeries 38279.pdf; Madeline Guth, State Policies Expanding Access to Behavioral Health Care in Medicaid, Dec. 9, 2021, Kaiser Family Foundation,
- https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/state-policies-expanding-access-to-behavioral-health-care-in-medicaid/ (last visited January 3, 2023).https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/state-policies-expanding-access-to-behavioral-health-care-in-medicaid/
- ²⁸ See, e.g., Rhode Island Office of the Health Insurance Commissioner, Integrated Behavioral Health Work Group Final Report, August 7, 2019, available at https://ohic.ri.gov/sites/g/files/xkgbur736/files/documents/August-2019/8-

- <u>29/OHIC-IBH-Work-Group-Final-Report-2019-08-08.pdf</u> (noting that in Rhode Island, warm hand offs are "reimbursable event[s]").
- ²⁹ Madeline Guth, State Policies Expanding Access to Behavioral Health Care in Medicaid, Dec. 9, 2021, Kaiser Family Foundation, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/state-policies-expanding-access-to-behavioral-health-care-in-medicaid/ (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ³⁰ National Conference of State Legislatures, Innovations in Health Care: A Toolkit for State Legislators, July 19, 2019, https://www.ncsl.org/research/health/innovations-in-health-care-a-toolkit-for-state-legislators.aspx (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ³¹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2020,* Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2020/maternal-mortality-rates-2020.htm (last visited September 21, 2022).
- ³² Susanna Trost, MPH et al., *Pregnancy-Related Deaths: Data from Maternal Mortality Review Committees in 36 US States, 2017–2019*, Report, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternal-mortality/erase-mm/data-mmrc.html (last visited September 21
- https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternal-mortality/erase-mm/data-mmrc.html (last visited September 21, 2022).
- ³³ Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Health Equity: Working Together to Reduce Black Maternal Mortality, https://www.cdc.gov/healthequity/features/maternal-mortality/index.html (last visited May 31, 2022).
- ³⁴ Susanna Trost, MPH et. al, *Pregnancy-Related Deaths Among American Indian or Alaska Native Persons: Data from Maternal Mortality Review Committees in 36 US States, 2017–2019*, Report, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternal-mortality/erase-mm/data-mmrc-aian.html (last visited September 21, 2022) (finding that 93% of maternal deaths for American Indian and Alaska Natives were preventable).
- ³⁵ Munira Z. Gunja et al., Health and Health Care for Women of Reproductive Age: How the United States Compares with Other High-Income Countries, Issue Brief, Commonwealth Fund, April 5, 2022,
- https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2022/apr/health-and-health-care-women-reproductive-age (last visited September 21, 2022).
- ³⁶ Black Mamas Matter Alliance, *Maternal Mortality Review Committees: Sharing Power With Communities*, November 2021, *available at* https://blackmamasmatter.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/BMMA MMRCReport2021 Finalv2.pdf.
- ³⁷ See e.g., Stacey McMorrow et al., Uninsured New Mothers' Health and Health Care Challenges Highlight the Benefits of Increasing Postpartum Medicaid Coverage, Urban Institute, May 2020, available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/102296/uninsured-new-mothers-health-and-health-care-
- challenges-highlight-the-benefits-of-increasing-postpartum-medicaid-coverage 0.pdf.
- ³⁸ American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Optimizing Postpartum Care, Committee Opinion CO Number 736, May 2018, https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2018/05/optimizing-postpartum-care (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ³⁹ See N.J.S.A. 45:9-7.2 and 7.3
- ⁴⁰ County Health Rankings and Roadmap, Cultural competence training for health care professionals, https://www.countyhealthrankings.org/take-action-to-improve-health/what-works-for-health/strategies/cultural-competence-training-for-health-care-professionals#footnote_17 (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ⁴¹ National Conference of State Legislatures, State Telehealth Policies, https://www.ncsl.org/research/health/state-coverage-for-telehealth-services.aspx (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ⁴³ Jeremy M. Cauwels, Commentary, *The Virtual Future of Health Care Delivery in Rural America*, Feb. 2, 2022, NEJM Catalyst, https://catalyst.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/CAT.21.0422 (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ⁴⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (NCCDPHP), Fact Sheet, Telehealth in Rural Communities,
- https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/resources/publications/factsheets/telehealth-in-rural-communities.htm (last visited January 3, 2023).
- ⁴⁵ Chad Ellimoottil, *Understanding The Case For Telehealth Payment Parity*, May 10, 2021, Health Affairs Forefront, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20210503.625394/full/ (last visited January 3, 2023); Center for Connected Health Policy, Parity, https://www.cchpca.org/topic/parity/ (last visited January 3, 2023); Julie Shaver, The State of Telehealth Before and After the COVID-19 Pandemic, 49 Prim. Care 517 (2022), *available at* https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9035352/.

https://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/factsheets/primary/pcwork3/index.html (last visited January 3, 2023).

Image Attribution

Image, Governor Baker: https://www.wgbh.org/news/politics/2022/04/11/bakers-plan-to-reprioritize-health-spending-is-running-out-of-time

Image, Governor Kelly: https://kansasreflector.com/2022/05/02/kansas-lawmakers-expanding-postpartum-care-for-new-mothers-covered-by-medicaid/

Image, Regular Access to Care, Leiyu Shi, *The Impact of Primary Care: A Focused Review*, Scientifica (Cairo), December 31, 2012, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3820521/; Steven J. Kravet et al., *Health Care Utilization and the Proportion of Primary Care Physicians*, 121 Am. J. Med. 142 (2007), abstract available at https://www.amjmed.com/article/S0002-9343(07)01088-1/fulltext.

Image, Senator Derek Slap (D-West Hartford, CT) https://ctmirror.org/2022/05/03/three-extensive-bills-targeting-childrens-mental-health-win-final-passage-in-ct-legislature/

⁴⁶ See id.

⁴⁷ See id.

⁴⁸ For example, the Arkansas Telemedicine Act was enacted in 2017, addressing requirements for professional telemedicine practice in the state and establishing corresponding standards. McDermott Will & Emery, Lisa Mazur and Marshall E. Jackson, Jr., Arkansas is at it Again! Telemedicine Regulation in Arkansas Undergoes Additional Change, Of Digital Interest (Blog), March 6, 2017, https://www.ofdigitalinterest.com/2017/03/arkansas-is-at-it-again-telemedicine-regulation-in-arkansas-undergoes-additional-change/.

⁴⁹ Jack Pitsor, Fact Sheet/Toolkit, Telehealth, COVID-19 and Looking Ahead, National Conference of State Legislatures, July 2021, *available at* https://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/Documents/Health/Telehealth-Covid-19-and-Looking-Ahead 36242.pdf.

⁵⁰ *Id*.

⁵¹ Association of American Medical Colleges, Press Release, AAMC Report Reinforces Mounting Physician Shortage, June 11, 2021, available at https://www.aamc.org/news-insights/press-releases/aamc-report-reinforces-mounting-physician-shortage.

⁵² See Department of Health and Human Services, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, Fact Sheet, The Distribution of the U.S. Primary Care Workforce,

⁵² National Conference of State Legislatures, Toolkit, Primary Care Workforce, 2013, *available at* https://www.ncsl.org/documents/health/PCWorkforceTK13.pdf.

⁵³ *Id.*

⁵⁴ American Academy of Medical Colleges, Database, Loan Repayment/Forgiveness/Scholarship and Other Programs, https://systems.aamc.org/fed_loan_pub/index.cfm?fuseaction=public.welcome (last visited January 3, 2023).

⁵⁵ New York State Department of Health, Doctors Across New York,

https://www.health.ny.gov/professionals/doctors/graduate medical education/doctors across ny/ (last visited January 3, 2023).

⁵⁶ Georgia Physicians for Rural Areas Assistance Program, Ga. Comp. R. & Regs. 195-12-.01 to - .1 (2022), *available at* https://rules.sos.ga.gov/gac/195-12; Georgia Board of Healthcare Workforce, Loan Repayment Programs, https://healthcareworkforce.georgia.gov/loan-repayment-scholarship-programs/loan-repayment-programs (last visited January 3, 2023).

⁵⁷ Medical College of Wisconsin, Family and Community Medicine Residency Programs https://www.mcw.edu/departments/family-and-community-medicine/education/residency-programs (last visited January 3, 2023).

⁵⁸ Nancy Ochieng, Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, MaryBeth Musumeci, & Tricia Neuman, *Funding for Health Care Providers During the Pandemic: An Update*, Jan. 27, 2022, Kaiser Family Foundation https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/funding-for-health-care-providers-during-the-pandemic-an-update/ (last visited January 3, 2023).

⁵⁹ *Id.*

Image, Maryland General Assembly https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/primary-care-investment-key-improving-population-health-and-reducing-disparities

Image, Senator Mattie Hunter (D-Chicago) https://www.wifr.com/2022/03/23/illinois-lawmakers-could-pass-plan-diversify-health-care-workforce/

Image, Senator Rivera (D-NY33) https://www.crainsnewyork.com/health-pulse/primary-care-advocates-seek-spending-data-quest-boost-states-investments.